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Principal’s Report 

Excellence  Innovation Success 

 

It’s that time of year again when we see Christmas trees and fairy lights 

popping up everywhere! It is the festive season and whilst most of us 

are looking forward to special celebrations with family and friends we 

must think of those who may not be so lucky this year. 

Once again this year our SRC is asking all families to donate tinned food, 

non perishable food items or a toy to our annual Christmas Giving Tree.   

Over the past few years our Christmas Giving Tree has been a 

tremendous success thanks to the generosity of our school community. 

Charitable organisations such as the Homeless Hub and the Wollongong 

Emergency Family Housing Service have benefitted from the generous 

donations and we are hoping that this year we can continue the 

tradition and make someone’s life a bit more pleasurable this Christmas. 

Our tree is located in the office foyer and donated items can be left 

there. Thank you in advance. 

WHS SRC 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank the school community for their support of the fundraiser that was run over the 

last few weeks for our Support Unit. Mr Steve Anger's tireless efforts seeking support from local businesses through their 

donations of prizes for our raffle, and to the many people who bought tickets, thank you, you have provided much needed 

funds to supplement the resources in our Support Unit that was established at the beginning of this year.  

A very big welcome too, to the Year 7, 2019 families who will be joining the school. Students and their families are completing 

the transition processes this week ahead of their exciting high school journey which will start next year.  

Christmas Giving Tree 
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Year 9 Girls Hike 

On Monday and Tuesday , 19 & 20 November, a group of Year 9 girls completed the 28 kilometre hike along the coastal track 

from Otford Station to Bundeena township. The hike is a test of mental and physical strength but our girls were well prepared 

and had a fantastic attitude to the challenge of the trek. 

Congratulations to all the girls that took on the challenge and thank you to our staff members Miss Cohen, Ms Reid and Mr 

Harwood  who accompanied the girls on their journey. 

This week it is the Year 9 boys turn to take on the trek, so we will be looking forward to hearing how their adventure goes. 

Excellence  Innovation Success 
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Eddie Woo and Adam Spencer 

On Wednesday 21 November some lucky Year 10 students along 

with Mathematics teacher Mr Gilbert travelled to the University 

of NSW to spend a Maths day with Eddie Woo and Adam 

Spencer.  

Eddie and Adam have built a reputation for bringing excitement 

and fun to mathematics by making the subject interesting, 

different and appealing to students.  They describe mathematics 

as “just like play” and to reinforce the impact of their appeal Mr 

Woo has a You tube channel called Woo Tube with over 106 000 

subscribers world wide. 

On the day our students spent the day problem solving, they met 

and talked with Eddie and Adam  and also received a signed copy 

of Adam Spencer’s new book “Top 100”. 
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On Thursday and Friday 22 and 23 November, Year 9 students took part in Peer Support Training at Woonona Surf Club. 

Next year, as Year 10 students and Peer Support Leaders the students will coach and mentor our new Year 7 cohort in special 

Peer Support sessions that will run each Friday of Term 1. The training days provided key concepts such as the importance of 

team work, using effective communication and cooperation skills. 

The Peer Support Program has been devised to assist Year 7 students settle into high school life and to provide students with a 

supportive learning environment.  

Peer Support Training 

Excellence  Innovation Success 
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On November 2nd, the senior SRC executive team travelled 

to Sydney for the 2018 Halogen Leadership conference. 

This conference entailed many inspiring individuals 

speaking of their own successes and failures, giving 

beautiful messages and encouraging words to all, teaching 

us skills on how to better overcome challenges faced, work 

together as team leaders and understand that the road to 

success is different for everyone. We were lucky enough to 

hear from motivational speakers such as Sean Purcell, who 

shared with us the story of the Cotton On Foundation, 

Cate Campbell, a world-renowned Olympic swimmer, Holly 

Ferling, who’s cricketing story is one that is filled with a 

multitude of highs and lows and Dr Jordan Nguyen, who is 

making tremendous steps towards creating a future which 

enabled everyone, no matter their age or disability, to 

explore the world in depth through technology. 

We each came away from the day having learnt so much 

from each speaker and excited to implement new ideas 

into the school as we related back to the Woonona High 

school SRC community the wonderful stories and inspiring 

messages we had heard throughout the day.  

We would like to the Ms Johnstone for taking us to the 

conference and look forward to what this next year as the 

2019 SRC senior executive team will hold.  

2018 Halogen Leadership Conference 

Excellence  Innovation Success 
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Forensic Science Incursion 

The morning of Thursday November 15th the Woonona High School hall became the site of a crime scene. A drug deal gone 

bad and a sordid history of lies and manipulation culminated in a murder! Thankfully this was a simulation designed to put a 

range of students from years 7-10 on the hot seat as a crime scene investigator.  

 Our students had to piece together evidence from a range of sources including DNA electrophoresis, gun shot residue, UV 

fluorescence, gun barrel markings and trace fibres to unpack the events that lead to the murder and catch the culprit!  

 No mean feat but our students were up to the challenge and had a lot of fun in the process. A big thankyou to our guest 

presenter Ehlana who shared her experiences in studying forensic pathology (including some truly gruesome tales!) and made 

sure everyone had a fun and exciting experience. 

Mr Wilson (Science Teacher) 
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On Friday November 16, all Year 9 students were invited to attend a science excursion to Minnamurra Rainforest to enrich their 

learning of the topic 'Ecosystems'.  

 Students began the day with an interactive exhibition on measuring abiotic factors and Flynn Connelly stole the show with his 

hybrid David Attenborough/Steve Irwin impression.  

 The exhibition was followed by a presentation on the history of the forest from European settlement to dairy farming and now 

as a conservation area.  

 Armed with this knowledge the students set off on a guided walk through the forest which was rich in plant and animal 

diversity. The sightings of lyrebirds, water dragons and baby currawongs in the nest were a real crowd favourite.  

 All of the teachers and students would like to thank the wonderful staff for their efforts and expertise. 

Minnamurra Excursion 
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 11 

Pop Up Shakespeare! 

Excellence  Innovation Success 

On Tuesday 20th of November students from Year 8 English and Drama classes and Year 12 Drama attended the smash hit Pop-

Up Globe theatre in Moore Park, Sydney. Students saw the famous Shakespeare play A Midsummer Night's Dream. The Pop-up 

Globe is the world’s first full-scale temporary working replica of one of the greatest theatres in history. This fantastic 

production was funny, lively and had Woonona students engaged every minute. 

Year 8 have studied the play in class and enjoyed seeing their 400 year plus text on stage. Year 12 Drama learnt valuable 

costume, acting and audience engagement lessons.  

"I really enjoyed how the actors modernised the play by adding the New Zealand Maori culture, music, dance and language to 

the play. The fairies were the best" Julia Tovey, Year 12 Drama. 

"The play brought me to tears with laughter! Loved the audience interactions, the bubbles at the wedding and fake blood!" 

Maggie Esdale, Year 12 Drama. 

"I really enjoyed the humour and acting from all the actors in the play as it was very enjoyable.  There was not a dull moment in 

the whole show" Finlay Smart, Year 8 Drama. 

"This production was probably one of the best productions I have ever seen. When the actors audience was very entertaining 

and I never found myself being bored. I would highly recommend people see this play." Lexiss Cleary, Year 8. 

"I really enjoyed the interactions with the audience. I also appreciated how they made tweaks to the show to modernise it and 

make in more entertaining. The energy from the performers was incredible and it definitely impacted the show very positively.  

A very entertaining show." Tyler Wade, Year 8 
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Year 12 Formal 
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The Year 12 formal for 2018 was held at Panorama House, 

Bulli on Wednesday 14 November. Students and teachers 

looked fabulous in their formal attire and Ms McCarthy (Year 

Adviser) said it was a fantastic night of celebration.  

Students who attended the formal can now pick up their 

photos from Ms McCarthy at the school.  

We would like to  thank Joe from Joe’s Photographics and 

Video for these amazing shots.  
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Remembrance Day Assembly 

On Tuesday November 20, our Sports Organiser Mrs 

Marg Sim and our Principal Ms Caroline David 

accompanied Ruby Sargent-Wilson of Year 9 to the 

Illawarra Secondary School Sports Blues Presentation.  

Not only did Ruby win two sporting blues, for AFL and 

Netball, she was also the recipient of the highest award 

of the morning – the President’s Award for outstanding 

achievement in the sporting arena.  

Congratulations Ruby. 

On Monday November 12, a special Remembrance Day Assembly was held to commemorate the armistice agreement that 

ended the First World War on November 11, 1918, at 11 a.m. - the eleventh hour of the eleventh day of the eleventh month.  

This years’ Woonona High School Remembrance Day Ceremony was presented by the Year 10 Forensic Archaeology class. 

These students volunteered their free time to prepare for this ceremony. The students were fantastic. Principal Ms David 

commented on the commemoration saying that it had "the perfect balance of solemnity and empathy". 

Thank you to these students. 

Mr Harwood. 

Illawarra Secondary School Sports Blues  
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Year 10 PASS Still Water Bronze 2018 
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On Tuesday 13 November students in our Year 10 PASS (Physical Activity and Sports Science) class under took their Still Water 

Bronze at Corrimal Pool. 

For over 100 years, the Bronze Medallion has been the benchmark for lifesavers all over the world. The ‘Bronze’ builds 

knowledge and skills in rescue, personal survival and emergency care and is awarded in recognition of the ability to perform 

aquatic rescues in a safe and efficient manner. 

Earning the Bronze Medallion is a real achievement. Students achieve an international lifesaving standard and develop a skill  

set that is highly sought after in the community, by employers, and which is either recommended or mandatory for many 

careers such as teaching, emergency services, outdoor education and the aquatics industry. 

The Bronze Medallion covers theory and practical water components and participants must be competent swimmers and a 

minimum age of 14 years. Congratulations to the sixteen students who were successful in gaining their Still Water Bronze 

Medallion. 

Mr Landy (PASS Teacher) 

Presentation Night 2018 
Our annual Presentation Night will be held on Thursday 6th December at 6:30pm. At this ceremony we will recognise the 

outstanding efforts and achievements of our students who have distinguished themselves academically, culturally, artistically, 

in sport and in service to the school and community. Students who are receiving awards will be notified as soon as possible 

and their families will receive an invitation. 
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GRIP Leadership Conference 
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Representatives from Woonona High School 

attended a school leadership day called GRIP on 

the 15th of November at Wollongong University. 

GRIP was a day about learning about leadership 

and interacting with other schools. We learned 

that leadership is about people, not position or 

power and that anyone can be a leader despite, a 

persons popularity or wealth etc.   

We focused on the people pathway which 

displays who we should focus on. As leaders we 

should concentrate on: 

Self Student leaders School Society 

    

Character Contribution Culture Cause 

At GRIP we also were informed about CORE 

which stands for Confidence with humility Others 

focus Reliability and Empathy. The core of any 

leader is their character which displays that what 

you do defines the person that you are. 

The next category we focused on was how to 

maximise contribution to a team. We were 

informed of personality contributions that could 

impact our team in a negative way. Some of the 

ways we could be negative included being 

distracted easily, which can influence the team to 

go off task, refusing to volunteer, being negative 

about peers ideas which discourages peers to 

participate and contribute more ideas and not 

showing up when to supposed to etc. To 

participate in a positive way you can contribute 

your strengths, volunteer for an unpopular task, 

help others to make a valuable contribution and 

contribute a sense of enjoyment. 

Overall this was a successful day of being 

educated on how to be a responsible leader. We 

learnt a lot that will impact on our future in a 

constructive way. 

Report from Skye Steel  

Year 7 
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On the 11th of November, 2018, 31 groups of aspiring STEM students assembled at The Illawarra Grammar School (TIGS) for a 

regional FIRST Lego League competition. After 2 months of robot-building, core values and researching, the groups came to 

prove their mettle in a high-energy environment. In the end, 6 teams qualified to the state competition, being held on 

Saturday.  

One of these teams, the Gong Invaders, included Year 10 student and all-around cool guy Aiden Checklin. He and the rest of his 

team walked away with the Champion’s Award, the highest award possible. They hope to qualify for the national championship 

in Sydney on the 8th and 9th of December. 

FIRST was founded in 1989 to inspire young people’s interest and participation in science and technology. Based in New 

Hampshire, USA, the 501 (c) (3) not-for-profit public charity designs accessible, innovative programs that motivate young 

people to pursue education and career opportunities in science, technology, engineering, and math, while building self-

confidence, knowledge, and life skills. 

The FIRST Lego League is an international competition, involving 98 countries and 40,000 teams. This year is the 30th season, 

which celebrates all things space, called Into Orbit. During the INTO ORBIT season, teams will choose and solve a real-world 

problem in the Project. They will also build, test, and program an autonomous robot using LEGO® MINDSTORMS® technology 

to solve a set of missions in the Robot Game. 

Aiden Checklin 

FIRST Lego League Competition 

Excellence  Innovation Success 

Aiden, along with his brother and 3 other students (aka The Gong Invaders) were judged not only on the performance of their 

robot that they built and programmed but also on a project that they presented as well as their “core values”.  While their 

robot did not perform at its best on the day, their consistent excellence across the other judging criteria resulted in them 

winning 1st place overall and were award the “Champions Award”.   

They now move on to compete at the NSW State Competition, to be held at St Mary Star of the Sea College, Wollongong on 24 

November.  Fantastic achievement Aiden! 
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Illawarra Mercury “Design an Ad” 
We have just received news that  Year 7 student Olivia 

Pallier has won this year’s Illawarra Mercury “Design an 

Ad” competition. 

She won the Open High School Category and her prize is 

$700!  She will receive her prize at a ceremony in the 

next two weeks.  

In more exciting news we have also just learnt 

that  Avoca Chappell from our Year 7 CAPA group came 

3rd! Definitely a talented Year 7 group! 

The following is an interview that Olivia did with the 

Illawarra Mercury, which will be published soon: 

 

Why did you enter the Design An Ad Competition? 

I entered the competition because I love drawing and I 

love new challenges. 

 

What inspired your design? 

My friend Georgia gave me the idea of the dog with the 

fan. I also got the idea of the lady standing on the sofa 

from the scene in Titanic. Other than that, I looked on 

the TC Air and Electrics website for ideas. 

 

What did you enjoy about the competition? 

I liked that I got some choice in what to draw and that I 

got an amazing prize! 

 

What do you hope to do when you finish school? 

I am not really sure but I want a career helping other 

people (like nursing or a vet), which is something I love 

doing. 

 

Ms Whiddon (English Teacher) said that the competition 

was open to everyone but our Year 7 students totally 

embraced the challenge. Congratulations to all students 

that submitted entries and to our winners. 

Winner : Olivia Pallier 

3rd Place Avoca Chappell 



 18 

Excellence  Innovation Success 

Congratulations to the following Woonona High School students who 

travelled to the Gold Coast last weekend to take part in the AASCF 

National Championships. There were some amazing results: 

1st place - National Champs– Level 2 Cheerleading – X Factor – Ava 

Ramsey and Charlotte Jones 

2nd place – Level 3 Cheerleading – Charlotte Jones, Jewel Watson, 

Charlotte Basham (but out injured for the championships) and Bree 

3rd place – Senior POM – Jewel and Angel Watson 

2nd place – Hip Hop – ABC crew – Jewel and Angel Watson 

2nd place – IT Girls PINNACALE this is the chosen few who earned their 

place in the separate event on Monday. 

It was a shaky start to the competition with some families having flights 

cancelled and jumping in their cars for the 10 hour drive (commitment 

plus!), but the girls had an incredibly successful weekend.  Cheerleading 

has really taken off in Australia with over 12,000 competitors competing 

at this year’s National Championships, it is an extremely difficult sport 

with some of the athletes training anywhere between 10-20 hours a week.  Thank you Ms Jones & Mr Ramsey 

for these great photos. 

Awesome Cheerleading! 
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Best and Fairest 

Last week at assembly students who were voted “best and fairest” in the Terms 2 and 3 Northern Illawarra Grade Sport 

competition were presented with medals.  

The best and fairest in each sport were voted for by the teachers who supervise the sport. Congratulations to these students. 

Variety Night 2018 
Save the date - our annual Creative and Performing 

Arts Showcase will be held on Tuesday 18th 

December at 7pm. Tickets are available at the door 

and will cost $5 for children, $10 for adults or $25 

for a family of 4. We hope to see you there! 

If you would like any information about our Year 7 

CAPA or Academic Enrichment Class Program for 

2020, please contact our Office on 42 841 513. Year 

6 students with an interest and talent in the areas 

of Circus, Dance, Drama, Music, Visual Arts and/or 

Photography can apply to audition for this 

program. Auditions will be held in March and 

detailed information will be available on our 

website next year.  
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Sports News 

To finish off the exciting and productive year students have had at Woonona we conclude the year by offering a variety of “end 

of year activities”. 

The dates for the activities this year are Friday 14 December, Monday 17th December and Tuesday 18th December. 

All students are expected to attend and will choose the activities they would like to participate in. Some of the activities are 

free and some have a cost. 

Some of the activities being offered are: - computer games, board games, chess, art, Christmas card and decoration making, 

potting succulents for Christmas presents, Japanese culture and craft, garden and landscaping construction, drama, dance, vo-

cals, bike riding, sport at school, surfari, surf contest and ice skating. 

Year 11 students will be offered the opportunity to do an RSA certificate and a barista course. Private study will also be offered 

for Year 11 students in the library. 

Congratulations Jackson 

Congratulations to Year 8 student Jackson Meers who has made it to the NSW South Coast AYL 

(Australian Youth League) U14's Representative team as their Goal Keeper.  

Jackson has been playing in League for the past two years and is very excited about this 

opportunity. Further to this, Jackson will be attending a few training sessions with the Western 

Sydney Wanderers as part of their talent scout program, with the first being Monday 26 

November. 

Thank you to Jackson’s mum for making us aware of this great achievement by Jackson. 

South Coast teams 
Congratulations to Benjamin Luyten  (Year 10) and Thom Davis (Year 7) on their selection in the South Coast boys softball team 
which will compete in a State carnival in 2019.  
 

                 Ben Luyten                                              Thom Davis 

End of Year Activities 
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Construction 

Last week Mr Bradley and his construction class laid concrete for the extension of the bike racks on 

the southern side of the school. It was great hands on experience for the students as they have 

worked on the project since it’s inception, designing, digging, forming,  reinforcing with rio and finally 

seeing the concrete poured. 

Our students will appreciate having the extra racks to store their bikes throughout the day. Great 

work Mr Bradley and your team!  

Excellence  Innovation Success 
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Hospitality News 

Excellence  Innovation Success 

Our hospitality kitchens have been busy as usual this week with the Hospitality class making Christmas wreaths and the Food 

Technology class attempting the tricky business of making their own filo pastry. 
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Uniform Shop Opening Hours  

The last day to purchase items from the Uniform Shop for 2018 will be Thursday December 6.  

The Uniform Shop will be open again on the following dates in January for Back To School sales, in addition to the usual 

Thursday mornings:  

Wednesday January 23 

Thursday January 24 

Tuesday January 29 

Seeking Uniform Shop Staff 

The uniform shop which was previously run by the P&C is to be taken over by School Locker on December 7.  

School Locker are seeking expressions of interest for staff to run the uniform shop in 2019.  

The uniform shop will open weekly on Thursdays from 7:00-10:00. Potential staff will need to be available for training (paid) at 

mutually agreeable times during Term 4,  Thursday mornings during term time from 7:00-10:00 on January 23, 24, 29. 

Interested people should send a CV outlining their skills and experience to  Deb.White@theschoollocker.com.au 

Uniform Shop 

Sensory Garden 

Excellence  Innovation Success 

Second Hand Clothing 

If anyone has items of school uniform clothing that are no longer required, would you consider donating them to the school? 

We need to be able to  supply second hand items and currently our stock is running very low.   

Items can be left at the front office or taken to the canteen where the second hand clothing is sold. 

Thank you in advance. 

 
There is a new addition to our Sensory 

Garden project; a rustic windmill.  

The windmill itself was purchased but 

our hard working students assembled 

and installed the structure. 

The Sensory Garden is looking amazing 

and we will all be anxious to see the 

finished results. 

Thank you to our hard working 

students and staff who have been 

involved in the project. 
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Term Calendar 

Date  Title  
27/11/2018  Year 6 Information Evening 

30/11/2018  Year 8 Geography Fieldwork Killalea 

3/12/2018  Peer Support (Stanwell Tops) Yr 9 

3/12/2018  Student Clearance  

3/12/2018  Stage 4 Assembly  

4/12/2018  Yr 10 Jewish Museum Excursion  

4/12/2018  Student Clearance  

4/12/2018  Year 6 Orientation Day 

5/12/2018  Student Clearence 

6/12/2018  Presentation Evening  

7/12/2018  Student Clearance  

7/12/2018  Gold Rewards Excursion 

10/12/2018  Yr 10 Hike  

11/12/2018  Yr 10 Hike  

14/12/2018  Activities 'Week' 

14/12/2018  Year 11 Study Day  

15/12/2018  Activities 'Week' 

15/12/2018  Year 11 Study Day  

16/12/2018  Activities 'Week' 

16/12/2018  Year 11 Study Day  

17/12/2018  Activities 'Week' 

17/12/2018  Year 11 Study Day  

18/12/2018  Activities 'Week' 

18/12/2018  Year 11 Study Day  

18/12/2018  Variety Night 7pm in Hall - CAPA Staff  

19/12/2018  HSC Students Morning Tea 
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Warrigal is once again proudly supporting the Australia Day WALK-RUN-ROLL event and invite you to be part of our team! 

Enjoy a picture perfect 4km walk around the beautiful Wollongong Harbour. Get fit, have fun and enjoy time with family and 

friends. You'll also meet some of our inspiring people and support the awesome work of our charity partner - The Flagstaff 

Group! This is a pram & wheelchair friendly event. Everyone who registers will receive a free T-Shirt, Hat & other good-

ies....win! Join us - registrations are now open  

 https://www.registernow.com.au/secure/Register.aspx?E=30211 
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